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1 DELTA Annual General Meeting

22nd September 2019
Venue: Frontier Centre, Northants
The meeting started at 13.42 and finished at 14.18
Attended: Andy Stubbs (outgoing Chair), Liz Rothwell (Outgoing Vice Chair) Sue Lewis, Ian McDonald, Eve Lister, Ed Rex, Megan Hounsome, Lynn Hounsome, Tammy Raymond, Darren Hunter, Laura Hunter, James Mander, Margaret Dutton, Katrina Alcock

Apologies: Maria Jane, Sue Knowles, Elaine Watson, Tony Hounsome, Tilak Ratnanather, Ruth and Alan Lawton, Amy Broughton, Sue Caroll?, Cate Statham
Minutes of the 2018 AGM

The minutes of the 2018 meeting were agreed.
Proposed by Liz Rothwell and seconded by Laura Hunter. 

Annual report: Chair: Andy Stubbs

DELTA is the only national charity that promotes the Natural Aural approach to families and professionals. 

We support families uniquely by having:

· No formal programme to subscribe and follow

· Providing role models for the oral / aural approach

We do this by providing opportunities to learn and explore the approach with professionals, parents, other families, deaf adults through:
· Summer Schools and Families Weekends
· Information Days

· Updating our literature

· Website

· Social media 

· Opportunities to enhance our profile

 In 2018 we:

· Encouraged the setup of a local group in Northamptonshire
· Training weekend for volunteers

· Updated our information and literature

· Attended a number of exhibitions as exhibitors and presentations– eg events at the BATOD national conference, British Association of Teachers of The Deaf, Manchester University TOD training course

· Attended wider events such as the Kent Deaf Expo, Mary Hare open day, 
· Held Information Days in, London and Dorchester

· Maintained contact with members and non-members through the newsletter, website and social media

In 2019 we will:

· Organise training for professionals through a CDP day or webinar
· Organise a weekend of workshops for families with children at key transition points in education
· Continue to train trustees and staff

· Recruit additional trustees

· Train our volunteers

Challenges and opportunities

· Reach out to more areas of the UK

· Respond to changing ways of acquiring information of families and professionals 

· Defining a range of roles for our volunteers
· Identifying funding especially for research

· Build up the membership

Andy added a huge thank you to the Vice Chair Liz Rothwell for her support.

He also thanked everyone who has provided help and advice including Sue Lewis, everyone on the trustee board, and the staff who have enabled him to do his role as Chair.

There was a vote to accept the Chair’s report: It was proposed by Lynn Hounsome and seconded by Sue Lewis.

Election of Trustees

Existing trustees Andy Stubbs, Ed Rex and Lynn Hounsome have reached the end of their current 3-year term. All have agreed to stand for re-election.
Andy’s renewal was proposed by Liz Rothwell and seconded by Laura Hunter
Ed’s renewal was proposed by Darren Hunter and seconded by Megan Hounsome 
Lynn’s renewal was proposed by Ed Rex and seconded by Tammy Raymond
These were carried unanimously.
Election of Chair

Andy Stubbs’ term as Chair has come to an end. Ed Rex agreed to take on the position of Chair.
This was Proposed by Darren Hunter and seconded by Megan Hounsome. 
It was carried unanimously.

Election of Vice Chair 

Liz Rothwell’s term as Vice Chair has come to an end. Laura Hunter agreed to take on the position of Vice Chair.
This was Proposed by Margaret Dutton and seconded by Megan Hounsome.
It was carried unanimously.

Re-election of Auditors
The re-election of Chapman Worth Limited as Auditors was approved.

It was proposed Andy Stubbs and seconded by Laura Hunter.
Treasurer’s report
The report was written by the Honorary Treasurer: Chris Millman and presented by Liz Rothwell in Chris’ absence 

Accounts to 31st December 2018: The charity, through its accountants Chapman Worth Limited, has prepared and will, subject to AGM approval, submit to Companies House and the Charities Commission its Trustees Report and Unaudited Financial Statements for the year to 31st December 2018. The income in 2018 was £39.63k and expenditure higher at £52.36k. The funds remaining at 31st December 2018 were £69.99k of which £0.32k were Restricted Funds, the remainder are Unrestricted funds for use in achieving the charity’s stated objectives.  Funds remaining were lower by £12.73k than at the same time in the previous year primarily due to reduced income from sponsored runs (as the Marathon places purchased were mistakenly not allocated, double places were allocated in 2019). As a result there was no transfer to the reserves (up to £6k annually depending on affordability could have happened as agreed through a previous motion at the AGM in 2014). The recovery of outstanding Gift Aid of £1.5k was received during the year, so reserves remained at approx. £47.1k in 2018. Donations and Gifts amounted to £9.7k and Memberships were slightly down by (0.3k) at £5.3k in the year. The charity continued to have no investments or other assets.

DELTA Operations in 2019: Deaf Education through Listening and Talking is a Company Limited by Guarantee, and continues to be funded predominantly by donations from benefactors, fund raisers and Memberships, as well as events such as the Virgin London Marathon. To date in 2019, the charity has received donations in the region of £24.1k with Memberships - 164 amounting to around £3.6k.  The primary expenditure of the charity has been in attending conferences to spread the DELTA approach, in continuing to maintain a virtual office and equipment storage in Nottingham; employing a part time Charity Officer, including salary, tax, NI and pension contributions, and the main activities of organising and running Information days, and a Family Weekend, as well as Employee, Volunteer and Trustee expenses related to running the charity, insurance, accountants fees and company secretarial costs as well as website, telephony and printing costs. The charity maintains a reserve of around £54.15k in a CAF Gold account, which represents approximately 6 months of operating costs as well a contribution towards continued payment of the Pension Deficit.  Expenditure is made primarily from the Company’s HSBC Business and the Charity’s CAF Cash Accounts. The bank balances are approximately £80.1k at the 16th September 2019, some £6.3k higher than at the same time last year. The intention is to continue build the funds to engage and enthuse a new generation of Teachers of the Deaf and Audiologists to promote the Natural Aural Approach that has been so successful for a generation of young Deaf Adults. Gift aid for those donations that have not automatically been recovered up to 31st Dec 2018 has not yet been applied for, but will deliver further funds into the reserves in 2019.

Risk for the Charity:  There continues to be one material risk for the charity in financial terms, as reported at previous AGMs; this is a historical potential pension liability from when the charity employed several full time employees with Defined Benefits pension arrangements through The Pensions Trust (TPT).  Recent employees have paid into a Defined Contribution scheme which does not increase this risk exposure. Whilst the Charity continues to repay the agreed deficit contribution then the potential debt does not arise. But, should for any reason the deficit payments not be made or a grace period not be agreed by The Pensions Trust Trustees, then a debt would need to be provided for in the Accounts, this liability was last assessed at £57,839 at September 2018 (lower than the previous year due to stock market fluctuations), but is a volatile number that can only be assessed properly at the time it arises, there is a further triennial review due in September 2019, which will likely amend this figure. In the meantime the Charity is protected as long as it pays an annual contribution (currently £1752) plus administration fee (currently £220), for the next 9 years and 10 months (increasing by 3% pa), the triennial review will likely require amended deficit contributions. There are approximately 30 other employers contributing to the deficit. The accountants have included this liability in Notes 12 and 13 to the Accounts for the year ending 31st December 2018.
The Treasurer’s Report was proposed by Sue Lewis and seconded by Lynn Hounsome 
Any other business
On behalf of the membership Sue Lewis offered her thanks to the Chair and Vice Chair for the work they have put into the charity and for their personal friendship and professional contribution.
Megan Hounsome offered her thanks to Liz for organising DELTA’s response to the late Morag Clark’s funeral and Memorial Service. Morag was a founder member and Patron of DELTA .
Date of next meeting

To be confirmed.
Chair of Trustees: Andy Stubbs
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